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Statement on behalf of Penal Reform International

OSCE – 5 October 2010 in Warsaw, Poland

Penal Reform International welcomes the OSCE’s commitment to the abolition of the death penalty within the region. 

The organization recalls the 2009 Vilinius Declaration which adopted a Resolution On a Moratorium on the Death Penalty and Towards its Abolition. Penal Reform International also recalls the commitments undertaken in the 1990 Copenhagen Document to exchange information on the abolition of the death penalty and to make available to the public information regarding the use of the death penalty.

Penal Reform International notes that fifty OSCE participating States have abolished the death penalty for all crimes; two participating states are partly abolitionist (Latvia and Kazakhstan); two participating states are de facto abolitionists (Russia and Tajikistan); and two participating states retain the death penalty (Belarus and USA). 

The organization recommends that Belarus and the USA implement an immediate moratorium on executions, calls upon Russia and Tajikistan to become abolitionist in law, and calls upon Kazakhstan and Latvia to amend provisions in their national legislation that still allow for the imposition of the death penalty for certain crimes under exceptional circumstances. 
Penal Reform International welcomes the trend toward abolition of the death penalty, and welcomes the institution of moratoria, and restrictions in the use of capital punishment, as steps towards full abolition. 

The organization notes that alternatives to the death penalty available in OSCE participating states include full life, long, and indeterminate prison terms. The processes by which death sentences are replaced with alternatives raise one set of concerns, as cases are rarely individually considered. The implementation of the sentences raises another range both of practical concerns and of human rights issues, particularly when implementation exacerbates the existing and often serious concerns present in the prison sector in a number of OSCE participating states
The treatment of prisoners serving long and indeterminate sentences, including the conditions in which they are held, is often not in compliance with international human rights standards and norms, and in some cases can even amount to torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment. 
The nature of their sentences, and the regulations governing implementation of their sentence, heighten the risk of deterioration in prisoners’ physical and mental health. 
Often, in relation to such prisoners, the prison’s function of rehabilitation is neither carried out nor acknowledged. Sentences which exclude the possibility of consideration for parole raise particular concern. Such sentences, while preserving physical life, remove the possibility of release and therefore deny the offender a meaningful opportunity for rehabilitation. This is incompatible with the ‘essential aim of the penitentiary system’, which Article 10(3) of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights states to be ‘reformation and social rehabilitation’.
Penal Reform International calls on all OSCE participating States, while continuing to move towards full abolition of the death penalty, to review their policies and practices in relation to those convicted of the worst crimes and to bring them into compliance with international standards and norms.
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